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This past summer I had the distinct pleasure of working for the Irish Family Planning Association (IFPA). The IFPA is a Dublin-based charity organization that advocates for sexual and reproductive health rights both in Ireland and internationally.
When I first told my family and friends that I was taking on an internship in Ireland, the common reaction was one of surprise and mild confusion. When people think of Ireland, they think of leprechauns and beer, not human rights infringements. Most other IHRP interns worked in developing nations or countries notorious for political conflict. But as my internship goes to show, even the more developed nations have room for improvement, and more than just the most basic human rights require defending. 

Ireland, for example, has come under a lot of national and international criticism for its criminalization of abortion. The forced continuation of an unwanted pregnancy, especially when the pregnancy is the result of sexual assault or where continuation of the pregnancy endangers the woman’s health, is contrary to a number of human rights guaranteed under a variety of international treaties and consensus documents to which Ireland is a party.  

Being interested in health law and ethics, I jumped at the chance to get involved with the IFPA’s advocacy department and help push for reform of Ireland’s abortion laws.
During my 12-week internship, I produced two shadow reports about how Ireland’s abortion laws breach its human rights obligations under international law. Both reports are destined for UN committees: one for the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, and the other for the Committee supervising Ireland’s upcoming Universal Periodic Review.  

Having only just completed my first year of legal training, and having no background in international law, I certainly felt a bit over my head at the beginning of my internship. But after a whole lot of research work, question-asking, and surreptitious Googling, I began to put the pieces together. The mile-high stacks of books and papers on my desk eventually became as familiar to me as the streets of Dublin – that is to say, not second nature, but simple enough to navigate once I knew where I was going.
Although I produced two useful reports and performed a plethora of office odd jobs, I remain convinced his internship was of more use to me than I was to it.  The work I did was like taking a twelve-week crash course in the basics of international law, and the knowledge I have gained will certainly give me a leg up with the human rights courses I am taking this year. 
For me, the most valuable part of the internship was the behind-the-scenes look I was given into the daily realities of NGO life. Although the IFPA’s mission is exciting and important, the work requirements and skills needed are the same as in any legal environment, and you encounter the same small frustrations and victories as you would in any office.

Though I turned down other opportunities to take on the internship, I could not be happier with my choice to work for the IFPA. It was a fantastic experience overall. Dublin is a fascinating city with a rich history (and a richer nightlife), and the IFPA is staffed with some of the most knowledgeable, hilarious, and kind people I have ever encountered. I have made a lot of good friends and great memories this summer, and I am eternally grateful to both the IFPA and the IHRP for their parts in making that happen. 
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